
Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee
Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 18 November 2003 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor C J Holtom (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Legal Services, Director of Finance, Director of Commercial Services, and Chief Planning Officer.

527
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Rogerson and R Thompson.

528
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 23 September 2003 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

529
REVENUE BUDGET 2004/05

The Director of Finance informed Committee of progress with the 2004/05 Revenue Budget and provided an update of the three year revenue budget forecast.

In August he had produced a very preliminary estimate of what next year’s budget might be together with an estimate of the 2005/06 budget.  He had now updated this forecast and added a new third year based on a more up to date estimate of what our spending levels could be.  The detailed budgets for Service Committees would be considered early in the New Year and at the same time there would be an alignment with service plans.

He stated that Committees in the current cycle would normally have considered additional spending requests.  To give budget holders more time to align their budgets with service plans, this would now be reported to the January cycle of meetings.  The Council Tax base would be agreed by Committee on 18 November and hopefully would be formally approved by Council on the 16 December. 

He further reported that the Local Government finance settlement would be available shortly.  He drew Committee’s attention to a number of areas that may affect next year’s budget which still remained unclear.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the latest position on the 2004/05 revenue budget and remind Service Committees that growth items must be funded from savings.

530
REPRESENTATION ON THE Ribble Valley STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP

The Chief Planning Officer gave details of the structural changes to the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership and invited Committee to nominate four people to serve on the Strategic Partnership Board.  

At its last meeting on 6 October, the Partnership resolved to increase the formality of its structure.  It agreed to formulate a steering group and a partnership board.  The board would include four representatives of Ribble Valley Borough Council.  They did not need to be Members of this particular Committee.  It was quite possible that other Councillors may be board Members as a result of other constituencies.  The Steering Group would be chaired in its initial year by Council Leader, Councillor Chris Holtom.

RESOLVED:
That Committee nominate four Councillors to serve on the board of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership (two Conservatives, one Liberal Democrat, one independent).

531
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2002/03

The Director of Finance sought Committee’s approval to adjustments to the Statement of Accounts for the financial year ending 31 March 2003.  A letter from PricewaterhouseCoopers, the Council's external auditor, was circulated to Members.

RESOLVED:
That the report issued by PricewaterhouseCoopers in relation to the 2002/03 Statement of Accounts be received and the Director of Finance be congratulated on the excellent audit report.

532
CALCULATION OF COUNCIL TAX BASE

The Director of Finance submitted his report on the calculation of Council Tax Base for 2004/05.

His report gave details of how the Council Tax Base was calculated ie its component parts.  He also commented that various adjustments had been made in relation to dwellings coming in or moving off the list, changes in the number of discounts and allowance for appeals against the valuation banding.

***
RESOLVED:
That










        ***


1.
in accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Tax Base) Regulations 
1992, the amount calculated by Ribble Valley Borough Council as its Council 
Tax Base for the year 2004/05 shall be 21,555; and

2.
the amount calculated, for each local precepting authority as the Council Tax Base for 2004/05 be set out in Appendix 1 to these minutes.

533
CONSULTATION ON THE MODERNISATION OF THE LANCASHIRE REGISTRATION SERVICE

The Director of Legal Services reported on a proposal from the Lancashire County Council on the modernisation of the Lancashire Registration Service.  

The main proposal was to designate the whole of Lancashire as a single registration district.  This would enable births and deaths to be registered anywhere in the County.  At present Lancashire was divided into eight district areas and events could only be registered within the area they occurred.

There was also a proposal to establish a registration certificate service which would improve the arrangements for obtaining copies of certification.  The current structure of offices would remain in place except that the staffed offices in Preesall, Garstang, Kirkham and Barnoldswick would close.  The register office in Clitheroe would remain open.

RESOLVED:
That Committee:

1.
receive the report; and

2.
welcome the proposals contained in the County Council's consultation document.

534
MEMBERS’ ALLOWANCES

The Director of Legal Services reported on a new scheme for Members’ allowances in accordance with the Local Authorities (Members’ Allowances) (England) Regulations 2003.

He reminded Members that these Regulations required the Council to establish a scheme of Members’ allowances in accordance with the Regulations by not later than 31 December 2003.  The Regulations require that before the Council made or amended a scheme it must have regard to the recommendations made in relation to it by an independent remuneration panel.  The Council's Independent Remuneration Panel consisted of Mr Philip Morris (Chairman), Mr Vic Hewitt and Mrs Valerie Miles.  The Panel had now met and formulated its recommendation and a copy of the Panel’s report was before Committee.  The scheme for Members’ allowances must be approved by the Full Council.  Members then discussed this matter in some detail.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
receive this report;

2.
recommend to Council the approval of the recommendations contained in the report of the Independent Remuneration Panel; and 

3.
ask the Director of Legal Services to incorporate the recommendations of the Panel in a formal scheme of Members’ allowances.

535
CCTV SYSTEM – REGISTRATION OF USE WITH INFORMATION COMMISSIONERS OFFICE

The Director of Commercial Services informed Committee of the need to register the use of the CCTV system with the Information Commissioners Office and to get Committee’s approval to the purpose for which the system was used. 

He reminded Members about the on-going debate on how effective CCTV was in reducing and preventing crime.  He referred to the need for tighter control over the deployment and use of CCTV.  He informed Members that the Data Protection Commissioner would issue a Code of Practice setting out guidance for the following of good practice.  That Code would deal with surveillance in areas to which the public had largely free access and unrestricted access because there was particular concern about a lack of regulation and controlled guidance in these areas.  The Code of Practice had the dual purpose of assisting operators of CCTV systems understand their legal obligations whilst also reassuring the public about the safeguards that should be in place.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
confirm Graham M Jagger, Engineering Manager as the CCTV Systems Manager/Data Controller for the CCTV system operated by the Council on behalf of the Ribble Valley Crime Reduction Partnership;

2.
agree that the system is registered for the following purposes:

· To assist in the prevention, investigation and for detection of crime and disorder;

· To facilitate the apprehension and/or prosecution of offenders in relation to crime and public order by using images being entered as evidence in criminal proceedings;

· To assist in ensuring public safety and the safety of property;

· To assist in the detection of notified missing persons;

· To assist in identifying incidences of anti-social behaviour and trespass.

· To prevent or mitigate interruptions to the flow of traffic on the public highway.

· To assist Ribble Valley Borough Council and the Police in investigating incidents relating to breaches of licensing regulations.

· To assist Ribble Valley Borough Council in monitoring unauthorised depositing of litter or refuse and incidents of graffiti and dog fouling.

· To assist the Police in the operation of the automatic number plate recognition (ANPR) system.

· To assist the Education Authority and the Police in identifying instances of truancy from schools and colleges; and

3.
delegate to the Director of Commercial Services in consultation with the Ribble Valley Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership the responsibility for amending or updating the registration in the future.

536
THE REGULATION OF PUBLIC COLLECTIONS

The Director of Legal Services sought Committee’s views on a response to a Government Consultation Paper on the Regulation of Public Collections.  A review had been commissioned of the law and regulation of charities and other not for profit organisations.  The review (Private Action Public Benefit) was published in September 2002.  It was not a statement of Government Policy but a series of recommendations made for the Government to consider.  Following public consultation the Government published its response to the review in July 2003.  That document set out the Government’s proposals for the reform of charity law.

The Government decided there should be further consultation on the detail of the proposals relating to the regulation of public collections before the policy was finally settled.  The Executive Summary of the paper was before Members and responses were requested to the paper by 2 December 2003.

The main proposal was for a new Local Authority licensing scheme for public charitable collections conducted both house-to-house and in the street.  Under the new scheme District Councils would be required to licence all public charitable collections apart from the very small and local, which would be exempt.  The licensing requirement would extend to direct debit solicitation sometimes called face-to-face fundraising.

The consultation paper proposed that collections should in future be licensed if they took place on the public highway or on land commonly used by the public as a highway, such as a supermarket or forecourt or station concourse.

Members then discussed the suggested response and suggested a number of amendments to the Director of Legal Services response at question 7, 8, 9 and 31.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
receive this report; and

2.
approve the response to the consultation paper prepared by the Director of Legal Services as now amended by Committee.

537
MELLOR PARISH COUNCIL - REDUCTION IN NUMBER OF COUNCILLORS

The Director of Legal Services asked Committee to consider a request from Mellor Parish Council to reduce the number of Parish Councillors from 11 to 10.  He informed Committee that under Section 17 of the Local Government and Rating Act 1997, the Borough Council may conduct a review of the electoral arrangements for the Council of any Parish in its area for the purpose of considering whether or not to make changes to the arrangements and if so, what changes?  It was not considered that a reduction of one Councillor on Mellor Parish Council would have an adverse affect on the workings of that Council or its ability to represent the inhabitants of Mellor.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report be noted; and

2.
Committee agree to the number of Councillors on Mellor Parish Council being reduced from 11 to 10.

538
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT (IEG3)

The Director of Finance sought Committee’s approval to the East Lancashire E‑Partnership Joint IEG Return, which was submitted to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister on 10 November 2003.  He informed Committee that because of that deadline, this document had to be authorised by the E-Government Steering Group, which comprised Councillors Richard Sherras and Alan Knox, the Chief Executive, Director of Finance, and Computer Manager.  Full approval was required from Committee.

Members then discussed this matter in some detail.  In particular they were interested in how the budget had been, was being and would be spent and the improvements in service this would provide for customers.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the Council’s East Lancashire Partnership IEG3 return.

539
REVENUE MONITORING 2003/04

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the position for the first six months on this year’s revenue budget.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

540
ELECTION PILOTS

The Director of Legal Services informed Committee about an electoral commission report analysing the outcome of the election pilots held in May 2003.  He reported that 59 Local Authorities had held some form of pilot scheme for modernising the election process.  The Electoral Commission had now evaluated the pilot schemes and had published a report entitled The Shape of Elections to Come.  The main conclusion of the report was that postal ballots were effective in boosting participation rates at local elections and that there was only very limited evidence of any increase in fraud in electoral offences linked to the use of all postal ballots.  He further commented that it was likely that the North West Regional would be selected as one of the regions where all postal voting would take place at the European Elections on 10 June 2004.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

541
REVIEW OF PARLIAMENTARY CONSTITUENCIES

The Director of Legal Services informed Committee that there would be an inquiry into the Parliamentary Boundary Commissions provisional recommendations for parliamentary constituency boundaries in the counties of Lancashire, Blackburn-with-Darwen and Blackpool, which were published on 19 June 2003.  The Boundary Commission recommended that there should be 16 MP’s for Lancashire and that the Ribble Valley Parliamentary Constituency should comprise the whole of the borough of Ribble Valley, together with the Bamber Bridge East, Bamber Bridge North, Bamber Bridge West, Charnock, Coupe Green and Gregson Lane, Bostock Hall, Middleforth, Samlesbury and Walton, Tardygate and Walton-le-Dale wards of the borough of South Ribble.

The Boundary Commission had now announced that following a number of objections to their proposals there would be an inquiry starting Tuesday, 20 January 2004 at 10am in the Council Chamber, County Hall, Preston.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

542
INTRODUCING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT – PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the progress of the projects as outlined in the IEG2 statement.  Members then discussed the number of issues including the need to regularly update the Council’s website and appropriate officers who would do this.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

543
DEBTOR STATEMENT AND ACCOUNTS RECOVERY

The Director of Finance reported on the following:

NNDR.

Council Tax.

Sundry Debtors.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

544
PROGRESS ON DELIVERING REGENERATION PRIORITIES – QUARTER 2 2003/04

Committee considered the report of the Chief Planning Officer on the progress made in the implementation of the priorities for the regeneration section for 2003/04.  The report detailed the following:

Key achievements from second quarter of 2003/04.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

545
COUNCIL TAX DISCOUNTS AND EXEMPTIONS

The Director of Finance gave an explanation of the new Council Tax provisions that would come into force on the 18 November 2003.  He gave details of locally defined discounts, Council Tax discounts for empty properties and Council Tax discounts for second homes.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

546
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the next item of business containing exempt information under Categories 8 and 9 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

547
COUNCIL’S BANKING ARRANGEMENTS

The Director of Finance asked Committee to consider the Council’s banking arrangements from 1 April 2004.  The Director of Finance reminded Members that the Council had banked with HSBC since 1989.  The bank had recently made an offer to continue operating as the Council’s banker.  This offer outlined how the bank were prepared to move to a transaction based method of charging which would result in reduced costs for the Council. 

Members then discussed the offer and the other options available to the Council for their banking arrangements.

RESOLVED:
That the Director of Finance be authorised to accept the offer from HSBC to deliver the Council’s banking arrangements until 2007 on the terms outlined.

The meeting closed at 8.22pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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